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RICHARD MAIDMENT 

In Europe, when we think of American government, we think of 
Washington D.C., and the Federal Government. The newspapers 
and television focus almost entirely on the President, the 
White House, the Cabinet, and the Congress. And yet, for 
most Americans, the daily experience of government is that 
of dealing with local city and state institutions and 
officials. Professor James Thurber of the American 
University. 

JAMES THURBER 

The face of government for most Americans is at the State 
and local level. City, County and State government in 
America all have different authorities over people, and I 
guess most Americans see their government through the school 
systems that they're in, and we have approximately fourteen 
hundred local education authorities, LEAs that control the 
schools. Next, it would be the police and the police are 
local and are controlled locally, not nationally in the 
United States. 

RICHARD MAIDMENT 

In this cassette, we're going to hear about some of the 
institutions of U.S. government below the Federal level and 
consider how they operate. But first a word of caution. 
The organisation and processes of government vary enormously 
across the United States. There's no uniform set of 
institutions, and even when they have the same name, they 
don't necessarily have the same powers and functions. 
There's really no such thing as a typical set of local 
government institutions. 

We decided to look at the governmental institutions in one 
area, Southern California. The Los Angeles area is covered 
by State, County and City Governments, and we shall hear 
from people who work or have worked in each of these. 

The example of Los Angeles provides an illustration of the 
importance of local government and of the sheer complexity 
of arrangements. But first, James Thurber provides an 
overview of the different levels of government in the U.S.A. 
and of the range of institutions involved. 
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JAMES THURBER 

The levels of government are the City Government, the County 
Government, the State Government and then we have literally, 
hundreds of special governmental districts .... for water 
districts, conservation districts - meaning for the land, we 
have special authorities, sometimes for roads in the United 
States, so we have this fabric of federalism that is complex 
and links all the way from the Federal government down to 
the local government through direct aid from the Federal 
government, but also, gets into people's lives through the 
water systems and through the garbage systems and the school 
systems and a variety of other systems that are unrelated to 
the City, County and State governments. 

Our cities have two major forms of government. One is the 
Mayor form, where the Mayor is elected by the population, 
and another one is a City Manager form, and the City Manager 
movement in the United States occurred in the 1930s. It was 
sort of a good government movement, where people felt that 
all we need to do is get a manager that's non-political, 
that's well trained to come in and run our cities. 

Generally, cities that are quite small have city managers, 
and they have Mayors that are in honorific positions and do 
not have very much power. 

RICHARD MAIDMENT 

Where do the various local institutions get that funding 
from? James Thurber again. 

JAMES THURBER 

Well the revenues, the taxes, come from a variety of places, 
and they vary from State to State. In some States, you have 
sales tax only. In the State of Washington, there's a sales 
tax and no income tax, in the State of Oregon, which is in 
the Pacific North West of the United States, they have an 
income tax and no sales tax. So you have two systems. . . . 
and by the way, because of those two systems, the 
populations commute back and forth between the two States to 
take advantage of the different tax systems. 

Sometimes you have special levies, bonds that are sold and a 
variety of other mechanisms to bring in money, but the 
primary source of money for schools, which is by far the 
greatest expenditure in all states and localities, is 
property tax, and property tax on the homes and property 
that people own. This is done through a millage, or 
percentage of the value of your house. So it's a 
progressive tax in the sense that as your property values go 
up, you pay more tax and that money primarily goes into 
schools, but it goes into other things also. 
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RICHARD MAIDMENT 

So through a combination of sales and property taxes, the 
states, cities and localities do raise a considerable amount 
of revenue. However, they also receive funding from the 
Federal Government and in recent years, this has been a 
major political issue. 

JAMES THURBER 

When President Ronald Reagan came into office, he had the 
philosophy of new federalism, putting the power back with 
the localities, and he did so by giving localities authority 
over significant social programmes and other programmes that 
the Federal Government control. But he didn't send the 
money, the resources with it from the Federal Government. 
So the Democratic Party in the United States called this the 
shift and shaft approach to governing... shifting the 
authority to run a programme back to the locality, but 
shafting the local authority by not sending the resources. 

This was part of Reagan's strategy because he wanted less 
government, and he knew that the local governments wouldn't 
tax to pay for these kinds of activities and so they 
eventually would wither up and blow away. Now, in the 
1990s, after the Reagan/Bush era, where they pushed the 
Federal Government into debt from 1.1 trillion to 4.12 5 
trillion, the states and localities are also having a debt 
crisis, because they don't want to raise taxes and they have 
more responsibilities for the programmes that were thrust 
back upon them. 

RICHARD MAIDMENT 

So the states, cities and local governments have major 
financial difficulties. They also have a host of other 
problems to deal with, racial tensions, crime and drugs to 
name just a few. Tom Bradley retired as Mayor of the City 
of Los Angeles in 1993, after twenty years in office. He 
was the first Black Mayor and the most important Black 
politician in the history of California. The popular image 
of Los Angeles mixes the glamorous with the dangerous, 
combined with the perception of the city as having an 
enormous diversity of peoples and communities. Tom Bradley 
sees that diversity as the principal challenge to city 
government. 

TOM BRADLEY 

We have the most diverse city in the whole world. That's 
been true for twenty years. We have been able to appeal to 
people to get them to work, to live and to play together in 
relative peace and harmony. Only on a couple of occasions 
have we seen a departure from that. The riots of 1992, April 
and May, was the major departure from that effort. Part of 
that is compounded by the rapid rise of immigration from all 
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parts of the world, from Mexico, Central and South America, 
but also from the Far East, and that remains as one of the 
great challenges facing the leadership, both political and 
private sector leadership in this city. If we don't learn 
to work together to appreciate each other, we don't learn to 
have mutual respect for each other, this whole city could 
unravel, could come apart. I still have confidence that we 
can do this, but it is going to take sensitivity on the part 
of the leadership to accomplish this goal. So I think that 
will remain the major challenge to the latter part of this 
century, and to the year 2 00 0 and beyond. 

RICHARD MAIDMENT 

Now we may think of American Mayors as being all-poweful, 
but the reality in Los Angeles, at any rate, is rather 
different, as Tom Bradley explains. 

TOM BRADLEY 

We have what we call a 'strong Council, weak Mayor' form of 
government. There are very few powers given to the Mayor, 
and in order to accomplish your programmes, you had to 
simply do so by powers of your persuasion, your ability to 
reach the people with your message, and that's the way I was 
able to do it for twenty years. There are many who think it 
would be better if we had a stronger Mayoral system of 
government. Surely, I think it would work better, it would 
be a lot easier to get some of the things done that you'd 
like to, but it was not a block to our ability to do the 
many things that we've done in the last twenty years. 

Ours has been a non-partisan system of government at the 
City level, for as long as I can remember, back into the 
late twenties, and so in serving, you would never know 
whether the Mayor was Republican or Democrat. I didn't 
believe in using that. It was a device approach. Since the 
law didn't permit us to run based upon our political 
affiliation, I didn't, and I tried to serve all the people 
fairly and well. I still think it's the best system of 
government for a local city, partisan politics can enter at 
the other levels of state or national. But leave the cities 
to this non-partisan approach. 

RICHARD MAIDMENT 

Twenty years is a long time to be in office, and I asked Tom 
Bradley what was the most important change that he had 
brought about. 

TOM BRADLEY 

The downtown area was deteriorating by virtue of age and 
neglect, and some businesses were leaving town, and I 
decided that we had to have revitalisation effort and if it 
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